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Minutes of the 22nd Ordinary Meeting of the Human Rights Commission

30 January 2003, 10.30 a.m.

European Room, Dublin Castle, Dublin 1

Present:

Commissioners

Maurice Manning (President), Fionnuala Ni Aolain, William Binchy, Olive Braiden, Martin Collins, Robert Daly, Suzanne Egan, Michael Farrell, Nuala Kelly, Jane Liddy, Tom O'Higgins, Gerard Quinn, Mervyn Taylor, Katherine Zappone

Staff

Alpha Connelly, Chief Executive

Apologies:

Commissioner Clodach McGrory

It was agreed to add the following to the agenda:

· Item 5(iii): Committee on Approach to Work

· Item 5(iv): Sub-Committee of Joint Committee on a Charter of Rights for the

Island of Ireland

· A new item 7: Criminal Law (Insanity) Bill, 2002

1.

Minutes of the 21st Ordinary Meeting of the Commission

1.1

The minutes were approved subject to a slight redrafting of paragraph 4.4 by the President.

2.

Matters Arising from the Minutes

In relation to paragraph 4.2 concerning the drafting by the Commission of a Bill containing its own proposals regarding the incorporation of the European Convention on Human Rights into Irish law, the chief executive indicated that there was a certain

3.4

3.5

3.6

3.7
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urgency about this matter as amendments to the Government's Bill were to be considered at Committee stage the next week. She therefore asked that the Commission authorise William Binchy and herself to proceed on the Commission's behalf in this matter, and this was agreed.

3.

Report of the Chief Executive

3.1

The chief executive presented her written report.

3.2

She gave a brief report on the short listing of applicants for the administrative positions with the Commission. Olive Braiden, Tom O'Higgins and she had sat on the Interview Board, and they recommended Gavin McSpadden for the position of General Administrator and Patricia Keegan for the position of Administrator (Finance and Human Resources). Olive Braiden and Tom O'Higgins spoke to these recommendations, and they were accepted. It was noted that it was necessary to revert to the Minister for Justice, Equality and Law Reform and to the Minister for Finance on the salary to be offered to each of the successful applicants.

3.3

Regarding her presentation to the National Economic and Social Forum Project Team on Implementing Equality for Lesbian, Gay and Bisexual people, she said that she had undertaken to pass on to the Commission a point made by some members of the Team that the Commission did not include among its members a representative of the GLB community and their view that this was bound to impact on the priorities of the Commission.

The President undertook to draft the Annual Reports of the Commission for 2001 and 2002. Tom O'Higgins and Olive Braiden indicated that they would assist the President with this task.

The chief executive drew the attention of Commissioners to the following events:

· A conference on "Racism in Ireland", Queen's University Belfast, 28 February

2003;

· International Day Against Racism, 21 March 2003 and European Week Against

Racism, 16-24 March 2003;

· International Conference on Complaints against the Police, to be hosted by the

Police Ombudsman for Northern Ireland, Belfast, 5-7 November 2003.

She said that the Commission had received a request from the NUI Galway's Human Rights Society that it make a contribution of €5,000 to the 1st Annual Irish Students for Human Rights Convention to be held in Galway, 28-30 March 2003. The Commission took the view that, in the absence of a policy with respect to such requests, it should refuse the request.

The chief executive mentioned that the IT Section of the Department of Justice, Equality and Law Reform had offered to make a presentation to the Commission on the "Justice Backbone" system and how the Commission might avail of it. The offer was declined; and it was agreed that the chief executive would bring any issue of
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policy to the Commission and that otherwise she should decide how the Commission's IT needs could best be met.

3.8

The chief executive indicated that she had written to the President concerning the workload of the Commission and the implications for Commissioners should they wish certain work to be processed before staff were recruited. Unless the Commission decided otherwise, she intended to keep to the four priorities originally agreed with the Commission in respect of her own work, namely the recruitment of staff, the acquisition of permanent premises, the establishment of a staff pension scheme and financial and accounting matters, and would attempt to ensure that the day-to-day business of the Commission was carried out.

4.

Matters for Mention by the President

The President said that he agreed with the chief executive regarding the workload of the Commission and the implications for Commissioners.

He reported that the Commission had learnt of Holocaust Day too late to send a Commission representative to the commemorative ceremony the previous weekend, and said that there was a need for the Commission in the future to draw up a list of such significant dates.

He further reported that it had been arranged that representatives of the U.K. Parliamentary Committee on Human Rights would meet with representatives of the Commission after the plenary meeting of the Commission on 27 February 2003.

He mentioned that he had received correspondence from Lord Laird. He would circulate the correspondence and seek Commissioners' views before replying.

It was agreed not to continue with the research on children 
The President also indicated that he would be taking part in an open day with the faculty and students of the Irish Centre for Human Rights in Galway, and that he would be speaking at the seminar "Establishing Our Rights" organised by the Scottish Executive in Edinburgh on 17 February 2003.

Reports from Committees

5.

Advisory Group on the Treatment of Older Persons in Institutions

(i)



5.5

5.6

6.

6.1

7.

7.1
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5.1

Jane Liddy presented her written report of a meeting of the Advisory Group on 7 January 2003. It was proposed by Nuala Kelly and agreed that the words "highlighting the absence of any report or inspection of public care" should be inserted at the end of the second paragraph on the second page of the report.

5.2

The draft of a proposed press release and the question of the publication of Ms Mangan's report were referred back to the Group for consideration.

(ii)

Committee on Racism

5.3

Michael Farrell reported that the final meeting of the Steering Group on NAPAR had taken place on 28 January 2003 and that the recommendations of the Group would be published by the Department of Justice, Equality and Law Reform.

5.4

It was agreed that the President, Fionnuala Ni Aolain, Martin Collins, Michael Farrell, Nuala Kelly and Tom O'Higgins would be members of the Committee and that Michael Farrell would act as convenor. The terms of reference as set out in a document submitted to the meeting were also agreed.

(iii) Committee on Approach to Work

Katherine Zappone reported on progress with respect to the editing and production of the Commission's Plan for 2003-2006 and the consultation process.

(iv) Sub-Committee of the Joint Committee on a Charter of Rights for the Island of

       Ireland

It was noted that there had been preliminary consideration of a draft Consultation Paper on a Charter of Rights for the Island of Ireland at the last meeting of the Joint Committee and that each Commission was to discuss the draft individually before the next meeting of the Joint Committee. The matter would therefore be placed on the agenda of the next meeting of the Commission.

Reports on Meetings and Conferences

This item was not taken.

Criminal Law (Insanity) Bill, 2002

It was agreed that Commissioners would contact Robert Daly regarding this matter; and William Binchy, Jane Liddy and Gerard Quinn indicated their willingness to assist in dealing with the legal aspects of the Commission's submission. It was further agreed that the matter would not be considered again in plenary session, and that a document containing the proposed views of the Commission on the human rights implications of the Bill would be circulated to Commissioners.
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Criminal Justice (Terrorist Offences) Bill, 2002

A draft of the Commission's comments which had been prepared by Fionnuala Ni Ao1ain and Michael Farrell was discussed.

The President asked that Commissioners make their views known to him in writing where they were not satisfied with the draft. He said that he would circulate a final document to all Commissioners and that in the meantime he would send a holding

letter to the Minister for Justice, Equality and Law Reform, in which he would include a reference to the substantial human rights implications of the Bill.

UN Committee on CEDA W

It was agreed to establish a Committee to deal with this matter and that the President, Fionnuala Ni Aolain, Olive Braiden and Katherine Zappone would be members of the Committee, with Katherine Zappone as convenor. It was further agreed that the Committee would bring proposed terms of reference to the next plenary meeting of the Commission.

Use of the Irish Language

This item was not taken.

The Rights of Migrant Workers and their Families

It was agreed that this matter would be carried forward by the Committee on Racism.

Consultation Process on a New Disabilities Bill

Gerard Quinn reported on this matter.

He also informed Commissioners that the next meeting of the Ad Hoc Committee on a Comprehensive and Integral International Convention on the Protection and Promotion of the Rights and Dignity of Persons with Disabilities was scheduled to be held in New York in June 2003.

Training for Commissioners

Katherine Zappone spoke to her proposal for the training of Commissioners.

The President undertook to write to Commissioners concerning what they would like training on and what they might contribute to training and to collate the information he received.
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Supreme Court Decision on the Rights of Asylum-seekers who are Parents of Irish-born Children

14.

14.1

15.

15.1

16.

16.1

17.

17.1

17.2

William Binchy and Suzanne Egan undertook to consider the human rights implications of the Supreme Court decision and to report back thereon to the next meeting of the Commission.

Closure of Shanganagh Prison

This matter was introduced by Nuala Kelly; and it was agreed that Suzanne Egan and she would draft a letter for the President to send to the Minister for Justice, Equality and Law Reform on the human rights implications of the closure of the prison.

Items for Inclusion on the Agenda of the Next Meeting

It was agreed that the following items, in addition to regular items, would be included on the agenda of the next meeting:

· Annual Priority (Enquiry/Institution of Legal Proceedings);

· Charter of Rights for the Island of Ireland;

· Supreme Court Decision on the Rights of Asylum-seekers who are Parents of
Irish-born Children;

· Accommodation Situation of Travellers.

A.O.B.

Jane Liddy indicated her wish to table a proposal with regard to the likelihood of military action against Iraq. The President said that there should be a reasoned document together with the necessary information before the plenary could consider the matter. It was agreed that the matter would be included among the items on the agenda of the next meeting.

Clodach McGrory was authorised to proceed on the basis of the proposals from the Co-ordinating Group of European National Human rights Institutions Regarding Reform of the European Court of Human Rights.

The meeting ended at approximately 3.30 p.m.

The President indicated that he had a problem with the date of 24 April 2003 which had been agreed for a plenary meeting of the Commission.








